MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE HUMAN RESOURCES AND COUNCIL TAX COMMITTEE,

HELD ON THURSDAY, 12TH OCTOBER, 2023 AT 7.30 PM IN THE COMMITTEE ROOM - TOWN HALL, STATION ROAD, CLACTON-ON-SEA, CO15 1SE

Present:	Councillors Chapman BEM (Chairman), Calver (Vice-Chairman, in the Chair), Amos, Guglielmi, Morrison, Skeels Jnr. and G Stephenson
In Attendance:	Anastasia Simpson (Assistant Director (Partnerships)), Katie Wilkins (Head of People), Tim Clarke (Assistant Director (Housing and Environment)), Clare Lewis (Assurance and Resilience Manager), Madeline Adger (Leadership Support Manager), Jo Williams-Lota (Human Resources Manager), Bethany Jones (Committee Services Officer) and Emma Haward (Leadership Support Assistant)

13. CHAIR

The Chairman of the Committee (Councillor Chapman BEM) informed the meeting that she had an ailment affecting her throat/lungs that was affecting her ability to speak. In order not to impede the efficient conduct of the meeting and the dispatch of the Committee's business she vacated the Chair which was thereupon occupied by the Vice-Chairman of the Committee (Councillor Calver).

14. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS

There were no apologies for absence on this occasion.

15. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

It was moved by Councillor Amos, seconded by Councillor Morrison and:-

RESOLVED that the minutes of the last meeting of the Committee, held on Thursday, 6 July 2023, be approved as a correct record.

16. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor G Stephenson stated for the public record that she was a member of the Communication Workers Union (CWU) but that she had no involvement with Tendring District Council in that capacity.

Councillor Morrison stated for the public record that she was a member of Unite but that she had no involvement with Tendring District Council in that capacity.

17. QUESTIONS ON NOTICE PURSUANT TO COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 38

No Questions on Notice pursuant to Council Procedure Rule 38 had been submitted on this occasion.

18. REPORT OF ASSISTANT DIRECTOR (PARTNERSHIPS) - A.1 - HUMAN RESOURCES TRANSFORMATION AND UPDATE REPORT

The Committee had before it a report from the Assistant Director (Partnerships) (report A.1) which provided Members with an update on a number of Human Resources activities.

Procurement of a new Payroll & HR System

The Committee heard that Tendring District Council (TDC) currently used a Human Resources and Payroll software solution provided by Iris FMP TeamSpirit (version 23.1.2). The current system was due to be retired (*no longer supported by the provider*) on March 31 2024 and as a result, there was a requirement to purchase a new software solution.

Members were told that the TDC payroll function facilitated payment to approximately 700 staff; at the time of writing that compromised permanent (521) and temporary (16) members of staff; apprentices (10) and casual workers (150).

The Committee was made aware that membership in the Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS) was automatic for most TDC employees; therefore, all elements of employer and staff contributions and management activity, including the production of monthly returns, were required.

The Committee was also told that there was also the need to facilitate a separate Elections Payroll (*in order to process data files provided by the Elections Team*) to pay those working on behalf of the Returning Officer at any Election.

Officers informed the Committee that the objective of procuring a new system was to deliver an integrated Human Resources and Payroll software solution that sought to automate the administrative functions of each discipline, providing an end-to-end solution that supported the entire employee lifecycle from recruitment to end of employment.

It was reported to the Committee that a detailed specification had been prepared to outline TDC's requirements in respect of the Human Resources and Payroll software to support TDC's activities in those areas, including the following requirements:-

- Adequate security controls throughout the Human Resources and Payroll disciplines.
- The provision of accurate information for statutory and Government returns as well as internal management information.
- A flexible approach allowing TDC to implement and use any additional module(s) according to their own timetable and/or requirements.

The Committee was also informed that the Council's financial controls would also be embedded within the chosen system to achieve greater efficiency with the use of automated processes and decision-making.

Members were also told that, in line with the expectations set out in the Council's constitution, a framework agreement had been identified rather than the Council undertaking its own tender process (due to the significant number of suppliers, it was expedient to use a framework approach rather than a full tender process). This framework was available via Crown & Commercial Services (G Cloud 13, lot 2). The framework allowed for a contract period of up to 4 years (3 + 1) and could be awarded directly rather than through any further competition.

Members were made aware that the procurement exercise entailed a long, medium and short list process, whereby the Authority's requirements were described, and suppliers were narrowed down against those through each list or stage. MHR iTrent had come out as the only supplier that could specifically meet the Council's requirements.

Members were informed that MHR iTrent currently delivered services to 47% of UK Local Governments. In addition, it was noted that other local authorities in Essex also used the MHR iTrent system, which could provide further value for money opportunities/flexibilities as part of potentially exploring shared service options going forward.

Furthermore, Members heard that, in terms of key milestones and delivery, subject to Cabinet's agreement to the additional necessary funding as part of the review of carry forwards from 2022 – 23, which they had considered at their 6 October 2023 meeting, it was anticipated that contracts would be signed early in October and implementation would commence shortly after. A dual payroll process would be undertaken in January, February and March 2024 to ensure the system was fully tested before going live on 1 April 2024.

Procurement of InfinitStats System to support the pending Pay Review

Members were reminded that this Committee had previously requested that Senior HR Officers engaged the services of the East of England Local Government Association ((EELGA) a politically led, cross-party organisation that worked on behalf of the 50 local councils in the East of England) to expand on the earlier Pay Review undertaken (which had looked at the recruitment and retention issues for Tendring District Council, reviewing current solutions in place and seeking alternative options. Also benchmarking the Council's offer and against current market, with options for consideration where appropriate) to carry out a comprehensive, **service wide** review of TDC's pay structure as follows:-

- Across the whole staffing establishment, in the context of neighbouring authorities and regionally.
- In the context of professional and technical areas that would be an extension of the work already undertaken by EELGA and would also consider those areas in which Market Forces Supplements* were currently applied.

*A Market Forces Supplement was an additional temporary payment to the basic salary of an individual job or specific group of jobs where market pressures would otherwise prevent the Council from being able to recruit or retain staff with a particular skill or group of skills as endorsed by the Human Resources & Council Tax Committee.

The Committee heard that upon completion of the review, TDC was looking for formal recommendations for corrective action ($if\ applicable$) both in terms of the current salary position and the likely position in 3 – 5 years. That was particularly important in the context of the current fiscal savings agenda and would allow TDC to set an appropriate salary budget position.

Members were made aware that the EELGA had responded to the request to say that whilst they could support the workstream, they were unable to undertake any separate pay benchmarking outside of InfiniStats (*in the region*), and therefore that assignment would require the Authority to be signed up to the system.

Officers told Members that once they had InfiniStats, the Authority planned to engage an EELGA (*Talent Bank*) Associate who could then utilise TDC's and other Councils' data in the context of undertaking the pay review and provide formal recommendations as outlined above.

Members were assured that the additional benefits offered by using InfiniStats to support that workstream would mean that the Authority would have access to regional and local pay data on an ongoing basis.

Therefore, once the review by EELGA had been concluded, a report of the findings and the associated recommendations for action (*if applicable*) would be presented to a future meeting of the Human Resources & Council Tax Committee.

Introduction of a new Employee Benefit – Salary Finance

Members heard that, as a result of the current cost of living pressures, TDC employees, like everyone else, might be struggling more than ever with their finances, which could place additional pressure on their mental health and ability to be productive at work.

The Committee was told that supporting the financial wellbeing of TDC's employees was one of the most effective ways the Council could improve their personal and professional lives.

Officers informed Members that, according to recent research undertaken by Salary Finance – 2023 (*figures related to 15.6 million working people*):-

- 53% of people had struggled more with their finances since Covid-19;
- 2x as many people worried about their financial situation every day;
- 95% of those people say that it had had a negative impact on their mental health:
- 43 million hours had been lost each week to poor financial wellbeing; and
- 40% of people had stated that their financial situation affected their ability to be productive.

The Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development (CIPD) believed that all workplaces, regardless of size or sector, should offer financial wellbeing support to employees (February 2023).

The Committee also heard that the Council did not currently hold a contract with any salary finance company. Previously, the Council had had a contract with Neyber; however, that company had been bought out by its biggest competitor, Salary Finance.

Members were made aware that, as a due diligence exercise, HR Officers had researched the salary finance market to ensure TDC employees were offered value for money and the best service possible from a reputable finance company.

The Committee was informed that following that research into Salary Finance, it was identified that they were a well-established, reputable financial wellbeing provider. It was the largest employee finance wellbeing provider in the UK, helping over 4.5 million employees. Their services were used by a large number of private, public sector (including many local, district and borough Councils), and not-for-profit organisations. Their services were also endorsed by the Public Services People Managers Association (PPMA).

It was reported that Salary Finance offered a range of different options to suit each individual employee. That could be a loan, an advance, savings and/or an education platform. The percentage rates were more favourable than those of high street lenders and gave the employee the flexibility to repay their loan, advance, or savings through their salary. The service was free to the Council, as the employer, and therefore an easy way to offer support to employees.

The Committee heard that there was no specific cost to TDC for using the service, apart from the administrative costs for the Payroll and HR teams, which would be responsible for setting up individual arrangements with employees and Salary Finance.

It was planned that, following the 12-month initial contract, the service provision would be reviewed and if TDC was satisfied that the service met TDC employees' needs, TDC would look to extend it for a rolling 12-month period*.

Officers told the Committee that it should be noted that Salary Finance was part of the suite of financial wellbeing support for TDC employees. The Council already provided financial advice through other ways to support TDC employees during those particularly challenging times. The Council was also planning to promote free cost of living support sessions for employees over the coming months, which were being provided by the Suffolk and North-East Essex ICS, who were partnering with HSBC.

*If the Council decided not to extend the contract with Salary Finance, any employees who had existing arrangements would not be affected as Salary Finance would continue to comply with all of its outstanding obligations with no impact to the organisation. Similarly, should an employee leave the employment of TDC, any financial obligation would transfer to them.

Pay Award Update 2023/24

The Committee heard that the Council was part of the National Employers arrangements (*The National Agreement on Pay and Conditions for Service*), whereby pay awards were negotiated nationally between local authority representatives and trade unions, with those arrangements covering around 1.4 million people across around 300 councils.

Members were told that a full and final pay offer had been made by national employers in February 2023 as follows:-

- With effect from 1 April 2023, an increase of £1,925 (pro rata for part-time employees) to be paid as a consolidated, permanent addition on all NJU pay points 2 to 43 inclusive.
- With effect from 1 April 2023, an increase of 3.88 per cent on all pay points above the maximum of the pay spine.
- With effect from 1 April 2023, an increase if 3.88 per cent on all allowances (as listed in the 2022 NJC pay agreement circular dated 1 November 2022).

The Committee was informed that two of the Trade unions had called for a renegotiation, one of whom had a current ballot of its members for industrial action (*due to conclude on 24 October 2023*). However, if the offer was to be accepted by the unions, an employee on the bottom pay point in April 2021 (earning £18,333) would have received an increase in their pay of £4,033 (22.0 percent) over the two years to April 2023. For an employee at the mid-point of the pay spine (pay point 22), their pay would have increased over the same period by £3,850 (13.99 percent).

Two out of three unions needed to agree in order to put into action the 2023 pay award.

Members also heard that National Employers continued to advise very strongly against imposing any pay offer before the collective process had concluded as that carried the risk of fragmenting the unity of the employers' position as well as having wider legal implications.

Finally, the Committee was told that once the pay award was agreed upon, HR Officers would work with Payroll colleagues to ensure that it was processed as soon as possible including the backdating arrangements to 1 April 2023.

It was unanimously agreed and:-

RESOLVED that the Human Resources & Council Tax Committee noted the contents of the report, including the Officer Decisions already taken in consultation with the Chairman of the Human Resources & Council Tax Committee, and the decisions taken by the Portfolio Holder for Corporate Finance & Governance (as outlined under the 'Previous Relevant Decisions' heading of the report).

19. REPORT OF ASSISTANT DIRECTOR (PARTNERSHIPS) - A.2 - ALCOHOL AND DRUGS AT WORK POLICY

The Committee had before it a report of the Assistant Director (Partnerships) (report A.2) which was a review of the Council's Alcohol, Drugs and Substance Abuse Policy in line with identified best practice and updated legislation.

The Committee heard that Tendring District Council was committed to providing a safe and professional environment for all employees and service users. As part of that

commitment, it was important that all employees and anyone working on TDC's behalf were clear about what was expected when it came to alcohol and drugs at work.

Members also heard that employees who came to work under the influence of alcohol or drugs could be a risk to both themselves and others. Colleagues, customers of the Council and members of the public could all be adversely affected, and the reputation of the Council might also suffer.

The Committee was told that the Council had a responsibility for preventing and controlling the misuse of alcohol and drugs at work for the benefit of the workplace in general and the community to whom TDC provided a service.

The Committee was reassured that the Council was committed to supporting employees who admitted and sought help for an alcohol or drug problem.

Officers informed the Committee that the policy had been originally developed in 2007 (although it had been subject to review). At that time the Council had been more tolerant of drinking at work, and during working hours. However, over the years the Council, and Society as a whole, had naturally shifted and changed its attitude to drinking at work. As such, there had been a comprehensive review of the Policy, and the rules around what was expected from employees had been expanded and clarified.

Officers reminded Members that the updated Policy applied to all:-

- employees of Tendring District Council;
- employees of contractors working for the Council, for example agency staff; and
- voluntary workers working with the Council.

Therefore, the Policy did not apply to Elected Members who had separate policy and guidance in this area.

It was moved by Councillor G Stephenson, seconded by Councillor Guglielmi and unanimously:-

RESOLVED that the Human Resources & Council Tax Committee approves and adopts the Council's Alcohol and Drugs at Work Policy.

20. JOINT REPORT OF ASSISTANT DIRECTOR (PARTNERSHIPS) AND ASSISTANT DIRECTOR (FINANCE & IT) - A.3 - UPDATE TO THE THREATS AND VIOLENCE AT WORK POLICY

The Committee had before it a joint report of the Assistant Director (Partnerships) and Assistant Director (Finance & IT) (report A.3) which was a review of the Council's Threats and Violence at Work Policy in line with identified best practice and updated legislation.

Members heard that the Council undertook a number of statutory duties that brought employees into contact with members of the public. At times, employees were at risk of conflict with the public due to the nature of their responsibilities. The Council was committed to taking positive action to reduce the risk to its employees from acts of violence, or potential violence, and verbal abuse.

The Committee was told that the Council had recently invested in updated Conflict Resolution Training for front-line staff, with the intention of giving staff the skills and knowledge to deal with conflict in the workplace in a more confident way.

Officers informed Members that additional training was planned for later this year; however, the feedback received so far had been very constructive and staff had indicated that they felt more positive when dealing with those difficult situations, should they occur.

Furthermore, in response to feedback from the staff who had undertaken training and a working party of employee and union representatives, the policy had been updated.

Members were told that the revised policy also incorporated the standards outlined in the newly developed 'Unison - Violence at Work Charter', including reference to the following:-

- Staff were encouraged to report all violent incidents and they were told how to do this.
- Thorough risk assessments were to be conducted for staff placed in vulnerable situations.
- The employer had support pathways in place for staff who were victims of violence at work, so that they knew where to turn to for advice and support.
- Training was in place to ensure staff were aware of the appropriate way to deal with threatening situations.

The Policy related to the following:-

- Employees of Tendring District Council.
- Employees of contractors working for the Council, for example, agency staff.
- Voluntary workers working within the Council.

Members were made aware that the policy update was part of a suite of support mechanisms available to frontline employees and would be subject to regular review in line with legislative changes and best practice.

It was moved by Councillor Skeels Jr, seconded by Councillor Chapman BEM and:-

RESOLVED that the Human Resources & Council Tax Committee:

a) approves and adopts the Council's updated Threats and Violence at Work Policy; and

notes the delegation afforded to the Assistant Director (Partnerships) to make any future minor amendments to the policy necessary as a result of legislation, national guidance or best practice.

21. EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

It was moved by Councillor Guglielmi, seconded by Councillor Morrison and:-

RESOLVED that under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of Agenda Items 9 and 10 on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraphs 3 and 4 of Part 1 of Schedule 12(A), as amended, of the Act.

22. EXEMPT MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

It was moved by Councillor Amos, seconded by Councillor G Stephenson and:-

RESOLVED that the Exempt Minute of the last meeting of the Committee, held on Thursday, 6 July 2023, be approved as a correct record and be signed by the Chairman.

23. REPORT OF CORPORATE DIRECTOR (OPERATIONS & DELIVERY) - B.1 - MARKET FORCES FOR ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH OFFICERS

RESOLVED that the Human Resources and Council Tax Committee agrees:

- a) that a Market Forces Supplement, equivalent to two spinal column points, continues to be applied for all EHORB registered, degree qualified Environmental Health Officers, working in Environmental Health Officer or Environmental Health team manager roles; and
- b) that the Supplements be applied for a period of up to two years (in line with the Council's approved Market Forces Policy) subject to the outcome of the work undertaken by EELGA and its evaluation by the Council.

The meeting was declared closed at 8.20 pm

Chairman